TENDRING PARISH COUNCIL
PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
On Monday, 26th July 2021 at 7.30pm

At Tendring Village Hall, Tendring (carried out under strict COVID 19 restrictions)
In attendance: Cllr. Edwards (Chairman), Cllr. Brattan, Cllr. Barker, and Cllr. Cronin.
Also:  Michelle Salazar (Parish Clerk), and 1 members of the public 
The meeting was called to order at 7.30pm by Cllr. Edwards – Chairman.

MINUTES
07.21.1565 Declaration of Interests
Cllr. Harris declared an interest with agenda item 07.21.1569. 

07.21.1566 Apologies for absence
Cllr. Rippon and Cty. Cllr. Guglielmi.

07.21.1567 Minutes of 28th June 2021 – Council to consider and approve minutes.
Cllr. Barker proposed and Cllr. Cronin seconded. All in favour.

07.21.1568 Public Questions

A resident raised the issue of the footpath up past the nursing home (Springbank), very overgrown and visually very unpleasant. Chenson Gardens advertising board, still up, why when all the properties had been sold, had all properties got to be occupied first?

07.21.1569 Planning – Applications received
a(i) 21/01236/TPO 1 No. Ash - fell as damaged and starting to die and decay. Tendring Meadows Care Home Heath Road Tendring Clacton On Sea Essex CO16 0BZ
Comments: No objection
a(ii) 21/00743/COUNOT | Application for prior approval for the conversion of an agricultural building into a dwelling. | Tyler Barn Hill Farm Crown Lane Tendring Clacton On Sea Essex CO16 0BJ
Comments: Cllr. Edwards actioned.
Action: Update TDC Planning Portal.
Planning – Applications determined

b(i) 21/01015/TCA Approval - Full 08.07.2021 Delegated Decision Mrs Silvia Baines 1 No. Oak - Reduce and reshape away from road and overhead cables. Churchlands (Churchfields) The Street Tendring Clacton On Sea Essex CO16 0BL – Noted.
b(ii) 20/01445/FUL Approval - Full 15.07.2021 Delegated Decision Mrs Susan Jermy Proposed dog grooming premises. Crown House The Street Tendring Clacton On Sea Essex CO16 0BL – Noted.
b(iii) 20/01446/LBC Approval - Listed Building Consent 15.07.2021 Delegated Decision Mrs Susan Jermy Proposed dog grooming premises. Crown House The Street Tendring Clacton On Sea Essex CO16 0BL – Noted.
07.21.1570 Litter Picker organiser
Cllr. Edwards explained the situation. If anyone was interested in taking on the role, it was volunteer based; organising the village litter pick, collect drop off of equipment and full rubbish bags etc for Veolia (via TDC).

07.21.1571 District Councillor report (written report)
See appendix 1.
Action points for Dist. Cllr. Harris:

1. Speak to Cty. Cllr. Guglielmi regarding issues with Crow Lane regarding the road not being wide enough for buses, they destroy the grass verges, speeding issues also.
2. Speak to Cty. Cllr. Guglielmi regarding road markings, practically non-existent, making it dangerous as people had been driving in the middle of the road where they shouldn’t be.  
3 Tendring in Bloom – was there the interest for it?

4th December 2021 11am - 1st Rural Santa-thon 5k, in aid of TDC Chairman charity which was CVS Tendring/North Essex Children’s Hospice or Hospital (£10).
07.21.1572 County Councillor report (written report)
See appendix 2.
07.21.1573 Accounts – Accounts were agreed, Cllr. Brattan proposed and Cllr. Barker seconded. All in favour.
Action: Clerk to process payments.

	P/ment:
	Payable to:
	Amount:
	Reference:

	EP
	Kendall Plus
	£186.58
	Inv nos. 000963 and 000895 (PAID)

	EP
	Playquip
	£234.00
	Inv no. 8855 (June inspection)

	EP
	Zoom
	£14.39
	Monthly charge (INV96556964)

	EP
	M Salazar
	£357.68
	July and August salary

	EP
	M Salazar
	£76.00
	Expenses May – August 2021

	EP
	Heelis & Lodge
	£90.00
	Annual internal audit (inv no. HL9187)

	EP
	Kendall Facilities Management
	£93.29
	Grass cutting July (Inv no. #001014)


07.21.1574 Clerk and Councillors reports/updates
Cllr. Harris - Benches for the Memorial Garden would be delivered by September/October 2021.
Cllr. Edwards - Speed watch, now allowed to go back out and do speed watches, different process for recording, COVID notification/log awaiting clarification for groups going out.

Cllr. Barker – Permission received for cutting back trees at the Memorial Garden, Tommy to be installed in the coming weeks.
07.21.1575 Date of next meeting - Monday 27th September 2021 at 7.30 pm.

07.21.1576 Meeting closed at 20.29pm
SIGNED ….......................................................   DATE  ….................................................
Appendix 1 – District Council Report

1. HOUSEHOLDS ASKED TO CONFIRM VOTER INFORMATION BY TEXT
Every year, each home in the UK is asked to check their electoral register details – and the process starts now for Tendring residents.

A letter will be coming through letterboxes as Tendring’s Electoral Registration Office updates the information it holds – to ensure those who are eligible to vote are registered to do so. Alongside the letters, emails and text messages will go out asking those who need to to update or confirm their details.

Those who receive a white letter do not need to respond, provided all of the details are correct. Households which receive a yellow letter need to confirm their details, and submit any changes if required.

Ian Davidson, Electoral Registration Officer for Tendring, said it was important people check all their details are correct, including their nationality, whether or not they are on the open register, and if they have a postal or proxy vote.

“Your vote matters and it is important you don’t lose it – so please make sure you confirm details for your household, and update them, if needed,” Mr Davidson said.

“If you do need to confirm or make changes, then doing so online is best – and I would ask households to respond by the end of August so we can avoid unnecessary reminders.”

While text and online is the most efficient means for residents to confirm or update their details, households can still complete the canvass form by phone or by post. With text or online options residents will receive an immediate confirmation of their response. To reply by post residents will need to provide an envelope and stamp.

2. RELAUNCHED APP SHOWS HOW BUSY BEACHES ARE ON ESSEX SUNSHINE COAST

An app has been launched which shows visitors to the Essex Sunshine Coast how busy the beaches are.

LoveTendring was first created by Tendring District Council (TDC) to promote events and what’s on in the area.

Now the authority’s IT team has added new functionality, making the app even more useful for users.

The interactive maps function shows nearby car parks, toilets and other facilities, and also tells you how busy beaches are based on hourly data from TDC’s Beach Patrol.

Alex Porter, TDC Cabinet Member for Leisure and Tourism, said the new look and feel – as well as the new information – made the app a real must-have for residents and visitors alike.

“LoveTendring is packed with useful information for people when they visit our district, whether they come from afar or are being tourists in their own area,” Cllr Porter said.

“The busy beaches feature in particular is really useful – showcasing our quieter beaches as well as the more popular ones. That is useful if you’re worried about social distancing, just prefer a quiet beach, or even if you enjoy people watching and want more of a crowd.

“I’d encourage everyone to download LoveTendring today.”

The app still contains what’s on information, as well as details of activities around Clacton 150, the Princes Theatre and others.

There is also useful information for residents, such as showing a ward map of the district and where polling stations are, and linking to the MyTendring online self-service system where people can do things like checking their rubbish day.

Cllr Carlo Guglielmi, TDC Cabinet Member for Finance and Corporate Resources, added: “Our IT team has done a fantastic job with this app, developing it into something which can be used year-round.

“We will continue to develop new features on LoveTendring going forward, and we would ask people to share their feedback and ideas with us so we can continue to deliver something useful for residents going forward.”

Anyone with suggestions can email them to communications@tendringdc.gov.uk. 

3. CONSULTATION TO BEGIN ON MODIFICATIONS TO SECTION TWO OF EMERGING LOCAL PLAN
A consultation has launched on proposed changes to the blueprint for future development in Tendring.

Section Two of Tendring District Council’s (TDC) Local Plan was the subject of an online two-week public hearing earlier in the year.

The Planning Inspector who conducted the hearing has recommended a series of main modifications to ensure it meets legal and national policy requirements – with most of the modifications put forward by TDC following a previous consultation and to ensure the plan was kept up to date.

It is these modifications which will be subject to a six-week consultation, which began on Friday, 16 July.

People’s comments will go directly to the Planning Inspector, who will then issue a final report hopefully allowing the council to formally adopt Section Two of the Local Plan.

Nick Turner, Chairman of the Planning Policy and Local Plan Committee, encouraged people to have their say.

“Adopting a Local Plan is a long process; this is important to make sure we get it right, and this is now people’s last chance to have a say on a piece of work which has been many years in the making,” Cllr Turner said.

“All being well we hope to get the Inspector’s response in the Autumn which will allow us, with a fair wind behind us, to adopt our new Local Plan by the end of the year.

“We welcome your views on the proposed modifications – and I hope people will see they are sensible improvements – and please do take a look and comment on them during the consultation period.”

A Local Plan is a strategic blueprint document setting out how development should take place across the district for the future, with the emerging Local Plan for Tendring covering the period until 2033.

Section One of the Local Plan, submitted jointly by TDC along with Colchester Borough Council and Braintree District Council and looking at strategic planning matters, has already been examined, approved and adopted.

The consultation on the modifications to Section Two will run from Friday, 16 July until 5pm on Tuesday, 31 August. To have your say go to www.tendringdc.gov.uk/localplan/section2 or, for those not online, call 01255 686177 to request details of how to take part.

4. PLANNING APPLICATIONS TO BE SHARED WITH TOWN AND PARISH COUNCILS BY EMAIL
Details of planning applications made to Tendring District Council (TDC) are now being shared with local councils via email instead of post.

As the local planning authority, TDC processes more than 2,000 applications each year, and complete details of every application are now publicly available on the council’s website.

The council seeks opinions on planning applications from a range of statutory consultees, as well as the 27 town and parish councils which cover much of the district.

Neil Stock OBE, TDC Leader and Cabinet Member for Planning, said the council has been gradually phasing out reliance on printed paper documentation over many years, and as a final step in this process TDC will no longer be physically posting out paper copies of plans and associated documents to town and parish councils.

“By embracing the opportunities afforded to us as a result of remote working practices, and by moving away from a paper-based system to a fully electronic process, the council will not only make savings on printing and postage costs, but will further reduce its carbon footprint,” Cllr Stock said.

Training and guidance notes will be provided to those who need assistance to set up their accounts and make the best use of the Public Access system.
To view planning applications online go to www.tendringdc.gov.uk/planning/planning-applications/view-planning-applications-and-comment
Appendix 2 – County Council Report
Essex businesses invited to online drop-in session to learn about the prestigious Queen's Award for Enterprise

Sent on behalf of the office of the Lord Lieutenant for Essex

Businesses looking to boost sales and morale for staff are invited to learn more about the prestigious Queen's Award for Enterprise. 
Let us know if you would like to join us to find out more about how the award can help to promote your business- find out how, as part a special drop-in session being hosted virtually, in mid-August.  

The award is open for applications from all Essex businesses now.  The Queen’s Award for Enterprise is recognised globally, businesses can use the emblem on all marketing materials, and winning has been proven to provide a range of benefits. A distinguished honour, the awards celebrate achievement for business recognising our businesses and their successes.

Since 2017, 19 Essex-based businesses have been recognised as winners of The Queen’s Award for Enterprise, having been granted an award for outstanding achievement in one of four categories: International Trade, Innovation, Sustainable Development and Promoting Opportunity (through social mobility), to recognise businesses who promote social mobility.
Anyone from large corporations, SME’s, all the way through to small local traders can apply for the Queen’s Award for Enterprise, if they meet the following criteria:
· Be based in the UK (including the Channel Islands and the Isle of Man).
· Files Company Tax Returns with HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC).
· A self-contained enterprise, that markets its own products or services, and is under its own management.
· Have at least two full-time UK employees, or part-time equivalents.
· Demonstrate strong corporate social responsibility.
Hosted by the Lord Lieutenant and Essex County Council, this one off, virtual, drop-in session is available to all businesses that meet the criteria.  The session will allow you to meet previous winners and listen to their presentations on business prosperity, post awarding, and to discuss the potential benefits and receive application support.

The time and date of the event is to be confirmed, if you are interested in attending the virtual drop in session, please register here.
Essex Highways surfaces 110 miles of road in 2021

Essex Highways’ crews have surfaced over 110 miles of road, the equivalent of a journey across Essex from border to coast and back, in the seven months of 2021 so far.
Essex Highways’ crews have surfaced over 110 miles of road, the length of a return journey from West Mersea to Harlow, in the seven months of 2021 so far.

Crews used a variety of different surfacing techniques appropriate to each road section.

Various processes were used, including:

· Fast Coverage Surface Dressing, where machines quickly cover the road with sticky “binder” tar layer and then spread stones on top

· Intensive micro-surfacing which is finished by hand 

· Full resurfacing where heavy machines grind off the existing road surface and the crew then lay new asphalt.

Councillor Lee Scott, Cabinet Member for Highways Maintenance and Sustainable Transport, said that these are very positive news for drivers and cyclists in Essex that despite COVID-19 restrictions and tighter budgets, the service has still managed to keep to so much of our road surfacing programme, with positive effects for years to come.

Essex Highways engineers carefully inspect and record the condition of all roads, and plan surfacing with the right technique according to how worn, how busy and how fast the road is.

For example, if Surface Dressing is done at the right time, we can efficiently future proof long stretches of rural roads for years, preventing potholes forming. If we just stuck to fixing potholes, we would have thousands more and the costs would be prohibitive.

In order to complete full resurfacing, this work often takes place at night. Although night works can cause delays and possible disturbance to sleeping residents, it is completely necessary to allow longer working sessions avoiding peak traffic, thereby enabling the work to be completed more quickly with minimal delays for drivers.

Surface dressing is used when a road surface is in reasonably good condition, but needs some quick, overall improvement. The work can last up to ten years.
Essex Highways’ surface dressing programme is now coming to an end with 84 miles worth of work on 59 road sections completed, using 1,300 tonnes of tar “binder” and 12,000 tonnes of stone chippings.
Micro-surfacing gives more durable results, but is more intensive and more expensive, putting a thin layer of new surface on the road. It takes longer to cover a given area than Surface Dressing but is used where roads are busier. So far, Essex Highways has carried out over 12 miles worth of micro-surfacing.
Full resurfacing is where the existing surface of a road is removed, and a completely new depth of surface is laid as a replacement. This treatment is used where the road is badly worn and takes heavy traffic. Crews have completed 14 miles using 30,000 tonnes of asphalt. Essex Highways aims to resurface 31 miles before winter, which will require a total of 65,000 tonnes of material.

Surfacing programmes include Joint Sealing and Fine Milling to restore concrete road surfaces, which is just starting now and recycling these surfaces from September.

For more information about our Road Surfacing programme and to view upcoming works, please visit: https://www.essexhighways.org/roads-and-pavements/renewing-surfaces
Latimer appointed development partner for Tendring Colchester        
                            Borders Garden Community
The development partner, to work alongside Mersea Homes, for the Tendring Colchester Borders Garden Community (TCBGC) was announced on 22nd July as Latimer.

Latimer is the development arm of Clarion Housing Group, the UK’s largest provider of affordable housing, with over 125,000 homes and more than 350,000 residents across the country.

Latimer brings a wealth of experience and expertise to the project, and reinvests any profits made into the building and maintenance of more affordable homes across the country, as well as providing support to residents through Clarion’s charitable foundation, Clarion Futures. 

Richard Cook, Group Director of Development at Clarion Housing Group, said: “We’re excited to be working with Mersea Homes and the combined authorities to develop this innovative and sustainable garden community, providing thousands of much-needed affordable homes and employment opportunities over the next 30 years. 

“Placemaking is at the heart of what we do at Latimer, and this project presents an opportunity for us to set a new standard for the delivery of affordable and private homes, community facilities and employment opportunities whilst improving connectivity in the North Essex area. We want to create a lasting legacy by delivering high-quality sustainable new homes of mixed tenure that meet the varied needs of people for generations to come.” 
Stuart Cock, Managing Director of Mersea Homes continued "I'm really pleased today to confirm Latimer as Mersea Homes' development partner for the Garden Community. This is the beginning of an exciting and important journey as we work together with local communities plus Colchester, Tendring and Essex Councils to deliver a high-quality place for people to live and thrive in. Mersea Homes has been building homes locally for over 70 years and I have always been a huge advocate of the local area, having lived here all my life. This is a wonderful opportunity.”
The partner authorities for the TCBGC project, Colchester Borough Council; Tendring District Council; and Essex County Council are currently working towards producing the DPD for the TCBGC, which will set out the core policies and preferred layout option for the new community. Following a programme of community and stakeholder engagement over the summer and early autumn, a draft version of the DPD is expected to be consulted on in the early part of 2022.

The members representing the three Councils for the project; Cllr Paul Dundas (Leader of Colchester Borough Council); Cllr Carlo Guglielmi (Deputy Leader of Tendring District Council); and Cllr Tom Cunningham (Deputy to the Cabinet Member for Economic Renewal, Infrastructure and Planning at Essex County Council) released a joint statement saying:

“We are pleased to welcome Latimer to the project, alongside Mersea Homes, and look forward to what will be a productive and meaningful relationship over the coming years. We will work closely to ensure that this community is sustainable, future proof, of the highest quality and achieves the very best for new and existing residents”. 

Free school meals and support for families to continue over summer

This summer Essex County Council is continuing the holiday free school meal vouchers scheme it has run successfully since Christmas 2020.

A final £3.6m Covid Local Support Grant from central government is being used to provide free school meals over the summer holidays and extra support for families hit by the pandemic.

Essex County Council (ECC) has allocated £2.6m to continue the holiday free school meal vouchers scheme it has run successfully since Christmas 2020. Vouchers will be sent direct to parents of eligible children and young people by their school, college or early years setting before the holidays start. They are worth £15 a week per child for four weeks and can be used to buy food in most supermarkets.

Parents can find out more at Free school meals - Essex County Council.

The rest of the grant will continue support for families who need extra help until the end of September as follows:

· £200,000 to the Essential Living Fund, which provides emergency grants for food, heating, energy and water bills and essential household goods. See Money, debt and benefits: Emergency money and food - Essex County Council
· £300,000 for targeted family support and childcare delivered through locally trusted organisations
· £160,283 to expand Essex ActivAte, the successful holiday food and activities programme run by Active Essex in partnership with ECC. This offers free face-to-face clubs for children and young people who are eligible for benefits-based free school meals. The clubs give children and young people the chance to socialise, join in fun and creative activities and enjoy nutritious food. See Essex Activate | Active Essex.

· £185,000 to support homeless people and rough sleepers who need help to get food and essential items such as toiletries.

· £150,000 for grants to local initiatives nominated by Essex County Councillors that provide food or help with household essentials to vulnerable people in the councillor’s division (2).

Cllr Louise McKinlay, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for Community, Equality, Partnerships and Performance, said that although the pandemic isn’t over, the future is looking brighter so we are grateful to the government for this Covid support grant and to the many local groups who are helping us use it to continue to provide vital support to those who need it most.

Through holiday free school meals, the children’s food and activity clubs, help for homeless people, emergency grants and targeted support, we want to ensure children and young people can enjoy nutritious food and fun activities, alongside helping families feeling the financial strain to pay their bills and look forward with hope.

Additional information

The Covid Local Support Grant is provided to upper tier authorities by the Secretary of State for Work and Pensions to support children and households who are experiencing, or at risk of experiencing poverty due to Covid-19. On 21 June 2021 the government announced it was extending the grant for a fourth and final time, until 30 September 2021. The £3.6m allocated to Essex is part of a national allocation of £160m.

Essex Education Task Force unveils plan for education renewal

The task force will invest £1million to ensure that every child in Essex leaves school able to read at their age level or better.

The newly formed Essex Education Task Force has announced it will invest £1million in reading over the next 18 months, to support children and young people affected by the loss of learning and missed opportunities during the Covid-19 pandemic.

Marked by the launch of a new campaign, Essex Year of Reading 2022, the group’s aim is to ensure that every Essex child leaves school able to read at their age level or better.

The investment is part of ambitious plans to address the short- and long-term impact of Covid-19 on children and young people’s education.

In addition, the task force plans to invest £500,000 into mental health and emotional wellbeing support. This includes pledging commitments and resources in the following areas:
· Providing transition coaches for vulnerable children moving from primary to secondary school

· Helping vulnerable students over 16 years of age move into further education

· Providing £100,000 of funding to the voluntary sector for summer and half-term holiday outdoor learning for vulnerable students and those with Special Educational Needs and/or Disabilities

· Investment in the wellbeing of leaders

· Investment in early years’ language development.

Roy Blatchford CBE, Independent Chair of the Essex Education Task Force, said: “We know that being able to read confidently is the key to being a successful learner in all other areas of life. We strongly believe this investment will help those who have fallen behind with their reading over the past year and help them to thrive in other aspects of their education. Together, with the additional commitments we have outlined, we will help children and young people prosper after a very disruptive time.

“During the roll out of the Year of Reading, we will be working with many local partners across Essex such as libraries, Adult Community Learning, and local businesses, in addition to schools and colleges. We also recognise the enormous impact that Covid-19 has had on education colleagues. Our plans include additional support and resources to help both their pupils and their own wellbeing.”

Cllr Tony Ball, Essex County Council’s (ECC) Cabinet Member for Education Excellence, Skills and Training, said that investing £1million to improve and promote reading from early years through to schools and into further education, demonstrates the level of ECC’s commitment to children and young people across Essex. It has been an incredibly difficult year for them and this additional support will help them to thrive and support education colleagues to enable them to do so.

The investment plan for the Education Task Force mirrors the three guiding principles of Renewal, Equality and Ambition set out by ECC’s Leader, Cllr Kevin Bentley, in May.

ECC is committed to championing equity, inclusion and excellence for all to ensure that no child in Essex is left behind or disadvantaged from the pandemic.

Following the launch of the Essex Education Task Force, a new website has been created to keep interested parties informed on the Task Force’s priorities and activities, and will be updated in due course. 

Libraries in Essex are calling for children to sign up to read six books this summer as part of Wild World Heroes – 

                           The Summer Reading Challenge 2021

Before the summer break Essex Libraries launched on 10th July a challenge to all children, and all they had to do was to sign up at their nearest library, where they will be given a collector folder to keep a record of their Summer Reading Challenge journey. Then, they are asked to read six library books. As they read, they will collect transformation stickers to add to a fold-out map of Wilderville. Their stickers will fix the environmental problem in each area and make Wilderville a better home for everyone. After reading six books they will earn a certificate and medal.

Cllr Louise McKinlay, Essex County Council Cabinet Member for Community, Equality, Partnerships and Performance, said all Essex libraries are valued by us and our residents for many reasons, not only as spaces where community groups can come together but places to encourage and support reading and learning for children and young people.

Investment in many of our libraries across the county is bringing forward new facilities, buildings and initiatives, meaning that younger generations in Essex will be able to enjoy their much loved libraries, for many years to come. It will also see initiatives like the Summer Reading Challenge continue to flourish, helping the county’s children and young people embrace and develop a love of reading.

This year our libraries are running the Summer Reading Challenge again. In 2019 almost 32,000 children took part and we hope that with the additional 500 volunteers we have recruited, this year’s challenge will be even bigger and better.

Cllr McKinley said that finally, later this year, ECC will be publishing an updated Library Strategy, which will underline the Council’s commitment to the service across the county. There are some good opportunities to expand the use of libraries and upgrade the facilities and offer, so that they are placed at the heart of our communities, and I look forward to sharing the plans accordingly.
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